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Minutes of the Trust Board Meeting

Tuesday 28 September 2010

Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker (NC)
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley (DA)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey (MB)
	Deputy Chief Executive & Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley (RE)
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert (GH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton (SH)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Patrick Mitchell (PMi)
	Chief Operating Officer

	
	Ms Moira Nangle (MN)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Alison Robertson (AR)
	Director of Nursing and Patient Safety 

	
	
	

	In Attendance
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Trust Board Secretary

	
	Mr J-P Moser (JP)
	Director of Communications

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Emma Gilthorpe (EG)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	
	

	In Attendance for presenting specific items

	
	Mrs Sally Storey
	Interim Director of Human Resources

	
	Dr Dan Forton
	Clinical Director for Acute Medicine

	
	Dr Phil Moss
	Clinical Director for Emergency Medicine

	
	Dr Rick Holliman
	Infection Control Doctor


	
	
	ACTION

	10.49
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

5 members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations.
	

	
	
	

	10.50
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	10.51
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(10)4
	

	
	The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 27 July 2010 following the amendment to item 10.44.4  
The issue of the DoH loan repayment was discussed at this meeting and the Committee received assurance that the Trust is working hard to achieve its CRP programme and is likely to receive the CTB money. Graham Hibbert proposed that the Board agree in principle to the advance repayment of the loan in September, but to not follow through with this repayment unless it is confirmed that the Trust will receive the CTB money and our results have improved.  David Astley and Richard Eley agreed to meet with meet with Paul Baumann to discuss gaining access to the CTB money. 


	

	
	
	

	10.52
	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	10.52.1
	Procurement Strategy
It was noted that the action plan had been circulated following the last meeting; the Board now formally ratified the approval of the Strategy.
	

	
	
	

	10.53
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	10.53.1
	Chief Executive Report
The report was noted and appreciation was given to the work of the Stroke Team who had been rated the best in the country in results recently released from the National Sentinel Audit for Stroke.
	

	
	
	

	10.54
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	10.54.1
	Divisional presentation: To receive two presentations from the Medicine Division
	

	
	Acute Medicine – Dr Dan Forton
Dan Forton gave a presentation on the Acute Medicine service.  It was noted that first impressions of the Trust are often made in A&E and the care received in acute medicine, it was also noted that if the processes in acute medicine are not working well this impacts on the whole organisation.
The presentation included the structure of the acute medicine unit and how other services in the trust feed into and from this unit, the improvements and service changes seen over the last 5 years were noted together with the plans for further improvements and service developments and the current risks within the department.  The non-elective activity and the reduction in length of stay figures were outlined.  It was noted that over the last year there had been eight serious untoward incidents which have all been investigated and 5-8 complaints per month which have all been responded to within the 28 day target.
A monthly quality scorecard has been introduced which is presented by each of the matrons at the monthly care group meetings which reviews patient experience, infection control, nutrition and incident reporting.  The financial challenges were noted particularly related to locum spend however all substantive consultants have now been appointed.  Dan reaffirmed the importance of the Phase 2 construction of the AMU particularly the need for side rooms for infection control issues and patient safety.  Neal confirmed that the funding for Phase 2 is in the capital program however this is dependent on the sale of the Bolingbroke site.
Moira sought clarification on staff retention, it was felt that staff have left in the past due to the environmental issues and introducing new ways of working.

Sean sought assurance that Physician Assistants (PA) have been included in the future and current rota planning.  Dan reported that a new PA has been appointed to the AMU and there is a further PA looking at how the positions can be developed.
Mike Bailey acknowledged the work which has been done within the department and the good management of colleagues to bring together the development of the service and length of stay.

The Board complimented the breadth of the presentation which was well received.  David sought to reassure the team that they are supported and that they could feedback any issues in the future to the Board.
	


	
	Emergency Medicine (A&E) – Dr Phil Moss
Phil Moss gave a presentation on the Emergency Medicine Directorate which provides high quality emergency management of every patient that presents to A&E in the form of triage, assessment, treatment, referral and ongoing disposal outside of the emergency department.
The presentation included a breakdown of the team members and data around patient numbers attending A&E and the percentages of patients referred to each category of treatment area, it also included data on the performance against national targets.  It was noted on average 330 patients attend A&E per day with an additional 125 patients attending the walk-in centre.  The year to date finance position was noted which showed an increase in income for the service.  There is a high focus on patient safety within A&E and systems, processes and training have been put into place to mitigate risks.  It was noted that complaints are taken very seriously and all are formally investigated within the department.
It was noted that the Major Trauma Centre has been in place since April 2010 and demand has increased however there remains a gap between the targets set and the actual number of patients being seen, part of this is due to the trust not having a helipad so patients are taken elsewhere, it was also noted there are more opportunities to develop the trauma centre.
Strategic and future development plans for A&E were reviewed together with the challenges for the department; the need to have the ability to deal with unpredictable and increasing attendance patterns, winter pressures, building works associated with urgent care and resuscitation and the Urgent Care tariff.
Mike Rappolt reported that the Urgent Care review had been carried out to reduce the number of A&E attendances but attendances were still increasing.  It was noted that there are a high number of minor injury patients presenting to A&E and these patients could be managed within a separate area with the walk-in centre patients, this would free up space for emergency patients.  It was noted that the Urgent Care Steering Group are looking at options for providing a service that matches the capacity on site and a service that fits the local population.  It was noted that the Urgent Care review had been carried out to address a number of patient safety issues and assurance was given that both the A&E and Acute Medicine departments are now much safer.  It is important for the trust to keep improving emergency care and manage the clinical risks.
Graham sought assurance on the usefulness of iClip.  Phil reported that iClip provides a tracking system for each patient and he finds it more useful than the systems which preceded iClip, however, retrieving historical data for audit purposes has been an issue but is now improving.  Hazel Ingram sought clarification whether the doctors had received iClip training, reassurance was given that doctors and nurses have received iClip training however it was noted that there is an additional system called Merlin which is used for discharge summaries and there have been issues with completing the data.

The Board thanked Phil for the excellent presentation and the wide range of comprehensive data which was reported to give a complete overview of the A&E department on patient safety and experience, performance, service line reporting, finance and future developments and current challenges.
	

	
	
	


	10.54.2
	Quality Report
Alison Robertson highlighted a number of key areas within the report.  The following points were noted:

· It was encouraging to see that within a short space of time SBAR had become widely used across the Trust with good spread and understanding, particularly in the nursing staff.

· It was noted that there had been a decrease in the number of patient incidents related to ‘ID wristbands missing/incorrect’.

· It was noted that the newly developed nursing divisional scorecards will be discussed in more depth at the next Board meeting in November.

· It was noted that there had not been any incidents of MRSA since the middle of July and the SHA will be visiting the Trust on the 11 October to review the Trust’s progress.

· Complaint rates are reported on a weekly basis to the Directors Team and it has been agreed that outstanding complaint responses will be measured at care group level.  It was noted that performance management within the divisions is taking place to manage the response rates.
· Same Sex Accommodation is now consistently showing better compliance.

· Protected meal-times – it was noted that three wards did not have protected meal-times, one area is the surgical day ward and the initiative would not work due to patient procedures taking place at different times during day, the other two areas are within paediatrics and these will be revisited to implement protected meal-times.

Mike Rappolt welcomed the divisional scorecard as the Board needs to see ward to board information.  Alison confirmed that these scorecards are produced by each ward and the red areas on the RAG system will be brought to the Boards attention.

Mike Rappolt highlighted a set of questions from a recent Intelligent Board launch of the Patient Experience 2010. It was agreed that these would be reviewed at a future Board Strategy Day.  Copies of the questions to be circulated.

Sean Hilton sought clarification on the use of the PET’s and whether they have been effective for feedback.  Alison reported that more advanced trackers are now available and these will be looked into and also for ownership of the process to be done at individual ward level.

Graham Hibbert highlighted the improvements related to pressure ulcer management and sought clarification on how this has been achieved.  Alison reported that there is a very good approach at St George’s with a nurse specialist in place who maintains a high level of pressure ulcer prevention.  It was noted that a risk assessment takes place on admission and where required the use of pressure relieving equipment.
The Board accepted the report and were assured that priority is given to ensure that improving patient strategy, patient experience and patient outcomes remains a key objective for the organisation.
	A Robertson

Nov 2010
A Robertson

Dec 2010



	
	
	

	10.54.3
	Infection Control Annual Report
Rick Holliman presented the Infection Control Annual report which summarised the activities of the Infection Control team at SGH during 2009/2010 and also outlined the infection control programme for this current year.  Rick highlighted specific items within the report particularly around MRSA bacteraemia and the number of episodes and causes reported by the trust.  It was noted that SGH in 2001 was one of the worst performers in London for the MRSA bacteraemia rates per 10000 bed days, SGH is now one of the best, this shows there has been considerable success in controlling MRSA.  It was noted that similar success has been seen in controlling Clostridium difficile.  Three major contributable factors have been improved environmental cleaning, better use and control of antibiotics and the existing isolation facilities are being used more efficiently.
It was noted that to achieve further progress every single member of staff, patients and visitors to the trust must ensure they take responsibility and ownership for infection control.

Mike Rappolt sought clarification as to whether the Trust had seen any incidents of the Super bug which had recently been reported elsewhere.  Rick confirmed that SGH has not seen a similar organism as reported, however there are other resistant infections which have been reported and it was noted that the trust does have surveillance in place which is an early warning system and also protocols in place to limit the spread of resistance, the third line is to stop the infections spreading from patient to patient by hand washing, use of gloves and aprons and the appropriate isolation of patients.

It was noted that the hospital acquired MRSA bacteraemia target for the current year is 9 and the trust has already reported 7 cases.  It was noted that medical teams now have to provide a root cause analysis on each acquisition and this is presented to the infection control task force to look at learning from the acquisition and controlling the numbers of incidents.
The Board accepted the report and offered their support to the infection control team and encouraged the team to escalate any issues to the Board.
	

	
	
	

	10.54.4
	Safeguarding Children
Alison Robertson presented the report which was received to provide assurance that the trust is maintaining effective systems and processes to safeguarding children.  The key messages from the report were noted on the Executive Summary.

The Board accepted the report and were reassured by the information contained within it.
	

	
	
	

	10.54.5
	Safeguarding Adults
Alison Robertson presented the 6 monthly update and assurance was received that the trust remains safe with regard to adult safeguarding arrangements following the interim appointment of David Flood, Lead for Safeguarding.

Mike Rappolt asked if St George’s had any benchmarking comparisons to other Trusts with regard to Safeguarding Adults and Children.  Alison reported that information had been received on the Assurance Framework that Haringey had developed to monitor their Safeguarding practice and the Trust will look at adopting this Assurance Framework with community services, it was noted that the Trust has similar levels to other London Trusts, also information and learning is shared with Safeguarding units across the sector.
Sean Hilton reported that the majority of abuse takes place in the home environment so this will become a bigger issue when the trust integrates with the community services.

The Board accepted the report and were reassured by the information contained within it.
	

	10.55
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	10.55.1
	Children & Women’s Strategic Report
The Board have recently been discussing the proposals to invest in Paediatric and Maternity Services and cases have been presented from both the clinical and patient safety aspects.  The strategic report was presented to show how the developments would fit in with the Estates Strategy and then the Board were asked in principal to give approval for moving ahead with the Business Case planning process.
Neal Deans presented the report and it was noted that a group of clinicians have been very actively engaged with developing the plans to take forward the £47m refurbishments of the Children’s and Women’s Hospital in Lanesborough Wing over the next 5 years.  It was noted that approving ‘in principle’ does not commit the Board to spend; each phase of the refurbishment will be subject to the Trust’s internal business case approval process.
Alison Robertson reported that the site needs to develop space for adolescents and address the same sex accommodation issues.

Neal provided details of the current estate and the comprehensive six facet survey of all the trust properties, this report showed that Lanesborough Wing required a significant amount of capital investment.
Graham Hibbert supported the proposal in principal however it was noted that the case had been made in terms of patient treatment and the estate but it was felt the case had not been made in terms of capacities for the future or economically and this will need to be built into the business case, also that the project must follow the standard trust project methodology.
Naaz Coker reported that the business case must include all the activity figures, strategically to look at the next 10 years with a financial and economic case.

The overall programme is a 5 year programme.  The paediatric floor on level 5 would be the first phase.  The Business Case will be worked up over the next 9-12 months and if approved the physical starting time would be in 15 months time.

It was agreed that the Estates and Communications Dept would arrange for visual displays to be placed around the Trust so that patients and visitors can see planned improvements to the site and facilities.

The Board approved ‘in principle’ to build up with the clinicians the Business Case for the refurbishment.
	N Deans

JP Moser

	
	
	

	10.55.2
	Integration with CSW
David Astley announced that the Strategic Health Authority have given approval to proceed with the integration of St George’s Healthcare NHS Trust and Wandsworth Community Services.  This integration will take place on the 1 October 2010.  It was noted there are some issues still being resolved with regard to the Business Transfer Agreement; however there is a process in place to ensure this does not delay the integration.

It was noted that the commercial and financial Business Case which was discussed in depth and agreed by the Trust Board at an extraordinary meeting on the 21 September 2010 was therefore approved and ratified at this public Board meeting.
	

	
	
	


	10.55.3
	Organisation & People Development Strategy
Sally presented the Strategy, and highlighted three key principles that underpinned it: the Strategy now had a clear link with the business objectives; each objective has specific outcomes against which the achievements will be measured; and there was a clear workforce plan covering the next five years.  She explained that the Strategy was supported by an action plan that included details of how the clinical divisions will deliver the strategy, supported by HR processes that would be as slick as possible. The Strategy had been the subject of detailed work within the HR & Workforce Committee, and had been approved by the Executive Team. It was noted that the broad themes in the strategy had been shared with staff side.
The following comments were noted:

Sean asked for greater detail on workforce projections by staff group to be included in the divisional and directorate workforce plans, including the impact of changing skill mix and introducing new roles such as nurse consultants and nurse practitioners.

It was noted that the One Team is expanding and there are plans to increase numbers with nursing teams.

Page 7 – Suffering bullying and harassment – clarification was sought on the target that fewer than 20% respondents would report bullying or harassment. Sally explained that this target would place the Trust in the best 20% of acute Trusts, but the Board was concerned that this implied an acceptance of a level of bullying. It was agreed that the trust must have a zero tolerance approach, that the trust will not accept bullying in any form, and that the target should be 0%.
Subject to this change, the Board endorsed the Strategy.
	

	
	
	

	10.56
	Governance
	

	
	
	

	10.56.1
	Trust Performance report
Patrick Mitchell presented the report and highlighted the key issues as detailed in the report.  It was noted that Mandatory and Statutory Training (MAST) had fallen below target, this is due to IT problems being experienced with the newly implemented e-learning package, this is currently being investigated to ensure MAST can be completed by all staff.  It was noted that although staff appraisals have been taking place the recording of these has not been effective, this is being resolved within corporate services and clinical directorates as there is a 100% target for compliance.
The Board accepted the report and noted the areas where compliance was below target
	

	
	
	

	10.56.2
	Finance Report – Month 5
Richard Eley presented the report for Month 5 which showed an improvement from £4.1m behind plan to £3.9m behind plan, this shows an improvement of £200k in the month, the main improvement relates to income as a result of the activity now being correctly represented on the system through the iClip system particularly in Cardiac and Neuro, it was noted that overall the recording of data is now improving.  It was noted that the trust is significantly over performing against the contracts set with the PCT’s, therefore challenges are being received from the ACU.
Richard outlined the financial position within the various specialities and there are concerns within Oncology, Renal and Haematology where there is £2m underachieving against target, this is mainly related to activity and this is under investigation.

It was noted that the Trust had paid £4m more off their loan, the original amount was £34m and the outstanding balance is now £12m.
The report included details of key financial actions and the up to date progress against each item.

The Board accepted the Finance Report for Month 5
	

	
	
	

	10.56.3
	Report from the Finance Committee
Graham Hibbert presented a report from the Finance Committee held on 24 September 2010 where is was agreed the Month 5 figures were disappointing as they had only shown a small change from the perturbing Month 4 position.  It had been agreed that the forecasted surplus for the year-end should remain at £10.5m, this includes the £4m CTB money and this also includes the profit on the sale of the Bolingbroke, this will be reviewed monthly by the Finance Committee.
The Finance Committee noted the improvements with SLA income and substantial improvements with the cost improvement programme.  Other than the CRP’s the main areas of concern continue to be related to the long standing issues of pay overspend to meet demand and the range of challenges within the renal and oncology directorates.  A detailed update on the renal and oncology issues will be presented to the next Finance Committee and it is expected to see an improvement on pay overspend next month as a consequence of recruitment effected during August.

Naaz Coker sought assurance that the Trust will achieve the year-end forecasted for £10.5m. Patrick felt that the target could be achieved however there are concerns around high A&E winter demands on the Trust and the impact this could have on the front line services.  Richard expressed concerns around the risks and the level of challenges from the ACU.  It was noted that in the past the Trust has had a different view in the work load forecast to the ACU, the Trust now meets with the ACU on a regular basis to review the contract and finance figures.  David reported that improvements are being seen particularly with clinical leadership in the Trust and staff improving efficiency.
The Board accepted the report from the Finance Committee.
	

	
	
	

	10.56.4
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework
Peter Jenkinson presented the papers which included the key risks facing the Trust as discussed by the Executive Risk Committee.
It was noted that following the approval of the integration with CSW, the Trust has applied to change its registration with the Care Quality Commission to include the community services.  It was noted that one of the risks in doing this is taking over the non-complaint area of HMP-Wandsworth, however there are improvement plans in place that will continue to be monitored.  It was noted that following the integration the Trust will also have to amend its establishment in order to include community services; due to the timescales this will take effect from the 1 November 2010, however the risk of being ‘ultra vires’ during that period is low.

Mike Rappolt noted that the risks associated with the theatre modernisation and revised staff rota’s had not been included and it was agreed that this risk will be added to the Assurance Framework.

The Board accepted the report and assurances
	P Jenkinson

	
	
	


	10.56.5
	Report from the Audit Committee
Mike Rappolt presented the revised report from the Audit Committee held on 15 September 2010.
It was noted that the Auditors Local Evaluation Score had been received and the Trust had received a 3 rating which means it is consistently above the minimum requirements and is performing well in handling controls and accounts.

The Auditors Annual Audit letter had been reviewed and this was recommended for the Board to receive and accept.  It was noted from the letter that the Trust is slow in responding to their recommendations.  It was noted that the Audit Committee is monitoring this and there is a review of all the outstanding actions taking place.
The Board accepted the Auditors Annual Audit letter and the report from the Audit Committee.
	

	
	
	

	10.57
	Reports from Executive Directors and Committees
	

	
	
	

	10.57.1
	Care and Environment progress report
The report was noted and there were no further questions raised.
	

	
	
	

	10.57.2
	Report from St George’s University of London (SGUL)
Sean Hilton gave a verbal update on how the Trust is continuing to work more closely together with SGUL.

Research – It was noted there is a 3rd MHRA inspection to take place and improvements have been made jointly between the two organisations.

Education – There will be a collaborated Strategy Day to take place in November 2010 and there is now movement forward combining forces on the Trust simulation training equipment and expertise with SGUL clinical skills facility and expertise on a shared facility to be developed in Hunter Wing which will bring benefits to both under graduate and post graduate training for all healthcare professionals and generate income streams
Operational levels – members from the executive teams from both organisations will now meet fortnightly to look at specific joint issues i.e. shared services and shared strategy.
It was noted that SGUL have appointed a new Chair of the Council who commences on 1 October 2010.

Mike Rappolt would welcome some specific positive outcomes with an action plan of what the two organisations want to jointly achieve.  It was agreed that this will be a future agenda item.

The Board accepted the verbal update and would welcome a plan of future joint working.
	D Astley

S Hilton

Jan 2011

	
	
	

	10.57.3
	Medical Director’s Report
Mike Bailey presented the report and emphasised the achievements of the Stroke Unit which has been a top performing unit in the country over the past 5 years.

Mike Rappolt sought clarification on the revalidation of doctors as this will be based on their appraisals over a 5 year period.  Mike Bailey reported that consultant appraisal rates have been good, however it was agreed that the appraisal process must become more robust.
Graham Hibbert acknowledged that the comments around demonstrable engagement from the clinical leaders had been evident from the earlier presentations from the Clinical Directors which were more balanced than any seen previously.

The Board accepted the report.
	

	
	
	

	10.58
	Any Other Urgent Business
	

	
	There was no other urgent business raised for discussion.
	

	
	
	

	10.59
	Questions from the Public
	

	
	It was noted that a number of questions had been received from Mike Squires and he agreed that these could be answered directly with him following the meeting due to time constraints.
Hazel Ingram had sought clarification on who were the External Auditors that carried out the recent audit on non-emergency patient transport and whether their report was available to the general public or whether it was on the St George’s website.

Naaz reported that the Audit Commission had carried out the audit, however their reports are not available to the general public and therefore will not be published on the website.  It was agreed that Neal Deans would provide Hazel with an update of the work which has been carried out by the trust in the non-emergency patient transport services.
Hazel sought clarification on when the gynae outpatient would be refurbished and whether the blood tests would be carried out at GP surgeries.  Neal Deans will provide Hazel with the information on refurbishment dates following the meeting.  Patrick Mitchell reported that the phlebotomy and anti-coagulation services are under review to move as much as possible into the community as part of the work with integrating with CSW which will reduce the numbers of people having to attend the St George’s site.  It was noted that the gynae outpatient services are under review as part of the overall review of outpatient services to see what can be moved off site into the community which will provide better access for patients.

	

	10.60
	Date of the next meeting
	

	
	The next meeting of the Trust Board will be held on 30 November 2010 at 2.00pm in the Philip Constable Board Room
	


1

